
 

18th June 2021 
Dear Parents/carers, 

We have come to the end of another busy week in school. The children have been working so hard this week, both in and out 

of the classroom (apart from when it has been raining heavily). Collaboration is such an important co-operative value and 

time and again this week we have seen children working together to solve problems and help each other with their learning.  

Government COVID announcement 

As I am sure you are aware, the government have extended the current level of restrictions until the 19th July. As such, we 

continue to operate in the way we have become accustomed to for the last year. We will continue to deliver the best possible 

schooling experience for your children under the existing restrictions. We thank you for your continued understanding and 

support.  

After school clubs 

It has been great to have the children taking part in after school clubs once more, albeit with restricted capacity. So many of 

the children have said how wonderful it has been to engage in sports or creative clubs. We do hope to be able to extend our 

clubs offer from September but we will do that in line with the guidance we receive.  

 

‘Bubble Olympics’ 

Due to the restrictions, we have not been able to run out sports day event in the way we would have hoped for this year. It 

would have been great to have the whole school and parents involved in this highlight of the school calendar. Despite this, we 

have managed to deliver a ‘bubble Olympics’ style sports afternoon for each year group. Due to the weather, not every year 

group has been able to complete their activities this week but we are sure they will be completed next week. Once all year 

groups have completed their activities we will be able to share results with you. Please take a look at our Facebook page 

where you will find pictures of the children taking part.  

 

Traffic 

We are sure you have noticed the new speed bump traffic calming restrictions that have been put in at the Northern end of 

East Tilbury and into Linford. The permanency of these is under consultation and whilst traffic calming is always good we 

would like more things done around our school to keep the children and parents as safe as possible. We have put forward 

several ideas including railings alongside the pavement outside of the school, better car park access/egress in the public car 

park out at the front, a further pedestrian crossing and average speed cameras throughout the length of Princess Margaret 

Road. 

The consultation is an ideal place to air your views and, hopefully, support our ideas. The link is added below but the consulta-

tion period runs out at the end of June 2021. 

Thank you for your anticipated support. 

https://consult.thurrock.gov.uk/travel-east-tilbury/survey_tools/transport-hub-active-travel-enhancements-survey 

 

We hope you enjoy the weekend, 

The Leadership Team 

https://consult.thurrock.gov.uk/travel-east-tilbury/survey_tools/transport-hub-active-travel-enhancements-survey


Important dates:  
Summer Term 

 

Y4 Bikeability: 21st-24th June 2021 

Non-pupil day: 22nd July 2021 

End of term holiday: Fri 23rd July-Tues 31st August 2021 

Non-pupil day: Weds 1st Sept 2021 (Trust conference) 

Non pupil days: Thurs 2nd and Fri 3rd Sept 2021 

Children return: Monday 6th September 2021  

Please be aware that if you take holiday during this time, you will be subject to 

a penalty fine.     This is school policy for all  holiday applications during term 

time. 

 

Please be advised that due to COVID-19 
there have been some changes to our 

school dates.   

All given dates are subject to amendment. 

A Message from East Tilbury  

Library…. 

East Tilbury Library is now open for 
customers to come in and browse for 
books and to use the public PCs. 
We are open Tuesdays and Thursdays 
10 – 1, 2 – 5, and Saturday mornings 
10 – 1 
Customers can also pick up Hearing 
Aid batteries and apply for a Bus Pass. 
We look forward to welcoming you 
back! 

The Essex ActivAte team are pleased to share their latest newslet-

ter, which will keep you updated on the Essex holiday activity and 

food programme. 

Please find the link below to find out more information.  

https://sway.office.com/vDG6zatNSwAToMOG?ref=email  

https://sway.office.com/vDG6zatNSwAToMOG?ref=email&fbclid=IwAR3Ym72t5h-3h0n0rmvnSTl4cYKHBrbs73k0OBek5PI0qrwneq0fumPLWF8


 

 This week, year 1 have looked at how to use the different features on the Doodle 

Buddy app. We had fun exploring the different features available to us to create a 

picture of the seaside!  

This week we have been reading ‘Elmer the patchwork Elephant’ and writing 
our own stories about different animals. We have had fun thinking of our own 
ideas for the beginning, middle and end of the story as well as working really 
hard to use our phonics knowledge within our writing. We are starting to be-
come independent writers having a go at writing all on our own. We have used 
the story to inspire our creativity by making our own Elmer patchwork ele-
phants, elephant headbands and even toilet roll elephants! 

In Maths this week we have been completing different challenges to do with 
patterns, weight and length. We have been focussing on repeated patterns and 
trying to complete the patterns on our own. We even had to try and spot the 
mistakes in the patterns and explain how we knew it wasn’t right! When looking 
and height and length we have been making sure we are using the correct vo-
cabulary to compare the objects and put them in order.  

In Topic this week we spoke all about Father’s Day and what it means to us. We 
discussed who we might celebrate with and what we might do. We have also 
been learning all about how are bodies change and how we can keep them 
healthy. We designed our own healthy plates, thinking about what foods we 
need to have to grow big and strong. 



 

 

 
 

This week we have been 

developing our map skills. 

We drew the map 

of London and then 

created our own 

symbols and key. 

We also used a 

map to identify human and 

physical features in 

London.  

In Maths, we have been learning 

about Mass. We used balanced 

scales to compare the weight of 

objects. We used non-standard 

units (cubes) and standard units 

(grams and kilograms) to order 

objects from lightest to heaviest.  

It was year 2’s Sports day on Wednesday! We had 

lots of fun joining in with the different activities. 

We participated in the obstacle course, the sack 

race, running race, standing long jump and the 

egg and spoon race. 

In science this term, Year 3 have been 
learning about ‘Light’. We have learnt 
about lights sources, how light travels 
and how light is reflected.  

 

This week, the children carried out an 
experiment to find out which materials 
would be the most suitable for a pair of 
blackout curtains. We  had fun testing a 
range of materials.  

 



Year 4 

 

Year 5 learned about the 

history of Morse code and 

how it was used during 

World War One .They decod-

ed some messages and even  

created some of their own to 

This week, Year four have been working incredibly hard. We have been completing our end-of-term 

assessments in the following subjects: writing, the pupils completed a ‘cold task’ based on adventure 

narratives; maths, children have completed an arithmetic and a reasoning paper and a reading 

skills test. Pupils in the year group have shown determination and resilience to complete these assess-

ments to the best of their abilities. 

 

Also in writing, children have been creating a myth about the gods of Ancient Egypt. Pupils had the 

opportunity to create their own myth about gods and how they obtained their powers and notoriety. 

We used the deities we created last week to immerse the children into the world of myths; they also 

explored how myths can be changed overtime by hearsay and word-of-mouth. 

 

On Tuesday afternoon, all of Year Four took part in our ‘Bubble Sports Day’. All members of the 

year group competed in various events on the field, these events included: 60m sprint, sack race, 

obstacle course, nerf rocket throwing, long jump and egg and spoon race. The pupils thoroughly en-

joyed it and there was true solidarity amongst the year group, as all pupils were cheering each other 

on irrespective of their house colour! 



Year 6 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Year 6 
This week we began exploring the Land of 

Neverbelieve by Norman Messenger. We found this 

island very curious as it moves and is full of 

bizarre plants and animals. We particularly 

enjoyed reading about The Chocolate Tree—made 

of real chocolate (although some of us were not 

keen on the peppermint centre). We also found 

out about 

strange, yet 

familiar, 

animals such 

as the Double-

Cream Cow 

and the Multi-

Winged Parrot. 

We also explored the history of 
another set of curious islands: 
the Galapagos. We discovered 

that the Galapagos was a popular 
destination for Pirates and Priva-
teers from Europe who wanted 

to intercept ships from America. 
We then explored what the pi-
rates and privateers would eat 
during these long journeys and 

found a lot of it very unappealing. 
However, we used descriptive 
devices to try to make these 

foods sound appetising and cre-
ated our own menus.  

The charity MIND have some amazing resources for supporting wellbeing and men-

tal health.  

Here is a link to one of their great support sheets, which is about confidence and 

self-esteem, that your child might find useful.       

https://www.mind.org.uk/information-support/for-children-and-young-people/

confidence-and-self-esteem/ 



Online safety 

Look out for our #WakeUpWednesday posts on Facebook 

and Twitter as we provide you with FREE online safety 

guides from National Online Safety.  

 

National Online Safety Mobile App 
It's time to get #OnlineSafetySavvy. 

 
Children are spending 
more time than ever 
online. As adults, we 
need to do everything 
we can to keep them safe 
in the digital world. But 
with new apps, games 
and 
platforms emerging every 
day, how can you stay in 
the know? 

Say hello to the new Na-
tional Online Safety 
(NOS) mobile application. 
Created by experts, de-
veloped by NOS. 
With all online safety 
knowledge available at 
your fingertips, the NOS 
app empowers parents 
and teachers 
to understand and ad-
dress online safeguarding 
risks – any time, any-
where. 

The world’s most com-

prehensive online safety 

app, it’s packed with in-

sightful courses, explain-

er videos, webinars 

and guides on topics that 

will help you protect the 

children you care about 

when they’re online. 

 



 

Our ‘Stars of the Week’ are the children that have gone over and 

RG Ella-Rose H For making good choices in all areas of learning.    

RB Alex For perseverance and making improvements in his reading.  

RT Polly G For writing a short sentence independently.   

RP Ruby C For her effort during  literacy lessons.   

1RD Archie S For amazing writing and working hard in class.   

1CH Isla DW For consistently making the right choices this week.    

1SS Alice S For consistently being a 5x reader.  

2EM Bogdan B For drawing an excellent map of London in geography this week.  

2RS Reuben W For being a good role model  

2VG Elsie-Mae For being a good role model. 

3GC Mia S For her excellent creative writing in English.   

3RM Joshua D  For using his imagination well during an extended writing task.  

3JP Keira G For making thoughtful contributions to class discussions.  

4CP Franky AW For being helpful.   

4NB Phoebe P  For her outstanding narrative, which was full of excellent creativity.  

4TH Rebecca For the amazing improvement made in her reading assessment this week.  

4BG Ben B For writing a detailed narrative.  

5MR Jesse C  

Frankie T  

For scoring full marks in his grammar and maths assessments.  

For trying his best and finishing all his assessments.  

5CH Kessie DK 

Velsie FM 

For an invaluable contribution to our SEMH(1st Aid) lesson.  

For being a kind and helpful member of the class.    

5NM Emelia F For being an excellent role model to the class and her continued commitment to learning.  

6LC Daniel  For his predictions and involvement in our class book ‘Boy in the Tower’  

6JM Elise T 

Tyler RW 

For demonstrating self-responsibility and being helpful in the classroom.  

For consistently being a kind and supportive classmate and a great role model to his 

peers.   

6VP Aiden T  For supporting a friend in a challenging situation.  



Well done to 5NM for their HUGE effort to secure the 

top of the Mathletics leader board this week! 

Well done to 6LC who have managed to have a MASSIVE 

combined total of 1,169 points!  They are the true TT     

Rockstars this week!!  Well done to 5NM for another admi-

rable efforts, keep up the good work and lets see who can 

be our TT Rockstars leaders  next week! 





 

 

Bikeability events this year (2021)   

The below sessions are  being run by Thurrock Council’s Bikeability Team. They offer free ses-

sions for pupils of all abilities. Please see below details of the course 

they are offering at school. All instructors will be following the strict guid-

ance in line with the school’s 

COVID policy. 

Level 1 Bikeability —

Year 4 pupils only: Mon-

day 28th and Tuesday 

29th June. This course encourages pupils to learn more about the care of their bike and is 

an introduction to road safety riding, without leaving the school. This is good preparation for the 

Level 2 course completed in Year 6.  

 

Level 2 Bikeability — Year 6 pupils only:  

Monday 21st—Thursday 24th June. Level 2 Bikeability is an important course 

for all pupils who wish to ride their bikes on the road. Pupils learn about 

road safety and how to care for your bike. The course will involve being 

taken out on the road with the instructors to give them real-time experi-

ence.  

Scooter Training—Year 1 pupils only:  

Wednesday  30th—Thursday 1st July.   

Give your child the chance to understand how to ride a scooter safely on 

the pavement and learn what to look out for while riding. 



OPAL Outdoor Play and Learning Launch  2021 

Dear Parents, 

We are about to launch an exciting new project to make our play times even bet-

ter, in conjunction with OPAL. (http://outdoorplayandlearning.org.uk/). OPAL has 

won the best active schools’ programme in Europe award and been cited in two 

Parliamentary Reports as outstanding practice. OPAL is working closely with Sport England to pro-

mote more active childhoods.  

We strongly believe that: "Play is freely chosen, personally directed, intrinsically motivated behaviour 

that actively engages the child. Play can be fun or serious. Through play children explore so-

cial, material and imaginary worlds and their relationship with them, elaborating all the while a 

flexible range of responses to the challenges they encounter. By playing, children learn and 

develop as individuals, and as members of the community" (Play Council 2001). 

The project will start in June. and our hopes are that this project will change the way we think and 

how we play together. To facilitate this project we will need to buy some new resources, move some 

things around on the playground and we will also require some loose parts. Loose parts are any ma-

terials that can be easily moved, combined, and incorporated into children's free play. The items we 

are looking for will enable us to enjoy a wider range of play experiences during playtime (see below 

for some examples): 

Suitcases of any size and type, anything on wheels/castors 

Plastic milk crates and keyboards 

Briefcases, especially hard cased ones 

Cones and Noodles (the type you use in the swimming pool!) 

kitchen pots, pans, baking trays, work tables, wooden spoons, chopping boards 

Tools like spades, trowels and brooms 

Tubes of various sizes and various materials, buckets, nets and ropes 

Fabric (large sheets/brightly coloured fabric) 

Foam sheets / body boards 

Wooden pallets and cable drums 

Guttering and pegs (to help to set up dens) 

 

N.B. Anything that will shatter or is sharp is NOT suitable.  

We will be holding a collection week during the week beginning Monday 14th June……. The sooner 

we do this, the sooner the children will be able to play with the items! Please do not bring your dona-

tions in before this date as we will have nowhere to store them. If objects are really large, such as 

wooden pallets, we will ensure that there is someone available to help you carry them into school. 

There will be more information to follow at a parents session later in the year. We are really excited 

about this project and hope that you will support us in our efforts to improve playtimes for all children.   

http://outdoorplayandlearning.org.uk/


 

 

LOCATIONS 
Here are the opening times 
and locations for our food-
bank centres. Everyone who 
comes to the foodbank for 

Tues 14:00-16:00: St. Mary’s Church hall, St. Mary’s Church, Dock Rd, Grays, RM17 6EX. 

Weds 09:30-12:00: Thurrock Christian Fellowship, 2-4 Chase Rd, Corringham, S17 7QH 

Weds 13:30-15:00: Sockets Heath Baptist Church, Premier Avenue, Grays,  RM16 2SB 

Thurs 11:00-13:00: St. Francis Centre, Somerset Rd, Linford, SS17 0QA 

Thurs 11:00-13:00: All Saints Church of England, Foyle Drive, Sth Ockendon, RM15 5HF 

Fri 10:12:00: St. Stephen’s Church of England, London Rd, Purfleet, RM19 1QD 

Sat 09:30-11:30: Emmanuel Church of England, Sleepers Farm Rd, Chadwell St. Mary, 

        RM16 4TP 

Sat 10:00-12:00:All Saints Church of England, Foyle Drive, Sth Ockendon, RM15 5HF 

Sat 10:00-12:00: Christian Gates of Praise International Christian Centre, 79-83 London        

         Rd, Grays, RM 17 5YF 

HELPING LOCAL PEOPLE 
IN CRISIS 

At East Tilbury Primary School our Designated Safeguarding Leads (DSL) are:  

 Mrs Bates & Mrs Dawson  

Due to the size of the school, we have the following designated staff who can 

deputise in the Head of School’s absence:  

 Mr Gowland 

 Dr. Emmanuel 

 Mr Bennett 

 Mrs Jarvis 

 Mrs Mylam  

 Mrs Stevens is the EYFS Designated Lead.  

Pupils can contact any of our Safeguarding Team during the school day.  

Worried about a child? You can phone or write to MASH about your concerns. 

Phone immediately if you believe it is urgent. 

Thurrock MASH (Multi Agency Safeguarding hub), Civic Offices, New Road, Grays, Essex, 

RM17 6SL, Tel: 01375 652802. Emergency Duty Team (for out of hours) 01375 372468. · 

Police Child Abuse Investigation Team 01277 266822 or call 999 if you are concerned a 

child needs immediate protection. · Childline 0800 11 11 www.childline.org.uk · NSPCC 

0808 800 5000 www.nspcc.org.uk; www.facebook.com/nspcc 

 

Keep in touch! 

We are missing being in contact 
but do not forget we are still 
here to help where we can. 

  

 

Our school office is open to   
receive calls between 8:30am 

and 3pm. 

Tel: 01375 846181 

Email:office.etp@osborne.coop 

 

 

East Tilbury Primary School 

Princess Margaret Road 

East Tilbury, Essex, RM18 8SB 

 

 

 

We are also regularly       

updating our Facebook 

page and Twitter feed.   

Log on and have a look! 

 

 

 

Twitter:  @EastTPrimary 


